7 May 2003 

Dr Kathleen Dermody

Committee Secretary

Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations & Financial Services

Room SG.64

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Email: corporations.joint@aph.gov.au

Dear Dr Dermody,

Re:
Inquiry into Australia’s Insolvency Laws
The National Farmers’ Federation (NFF) seeks to provide comment in relation to item (e) of the terms of reference to the inquiry, that is, “the treatment of employee entitlements”. 

NFF is aware of the policy of the Commonwealth Government to protect employee entitlements through the maximum priority rule.  During the process of consultation with industry, NFF provided its views to Treasury officials regarding that policy.  In summary, NFF is opposed to the proposal to give maximum priority to employee entitlements and supports the retention of the current system.

NFF acknowledges that employers are legally required to pay in full employee entitlements when they fall due.  There are, however circumstances during insolvency when this requirement is not met, hence the consideration of Government involvement.  While NFF supports the legislation of the General Employee Entitlements and Redundancy Scheme (GEERS) in assisting to resolve these problems, we are opposed to the introduction of priority of employee entitlements over secured assets. 

NFF understands that it is likely that the Government will exempt small business from the priority rule.  As a consequence, the priority rule would not directly apply to the vast majority of NFF members.  However, NFF believes there would still be an indirect adverse impact on the farm sector flowing from the change in status of employee entitlements.

The proposal seeks to reduce the concept of security for financial lenders.  Such a move would substantially alter the risk assessment and risk management practices taken by those institutions resulting in increases on rates of lending and stricter criteria as to access to finance by all businesses regardless of their size.  As a result it is likely that increases in rates and greater restrictions in accessing finance would extend to farming businesses that are heavily reliant on secured loans.  This problem would be exacerbated during drought periods.  

The impact on farmers would also be felt in their position as creditors of insolvent firms, particularly when farmers are unsecured creditors.  This is further exacerbated by the fact that many farmers sell into concentrated markets.  

It is recognised that the Federal Government is burdened with the cost of covering employee entitlements through GEERS for those employees that cannot recover entitlements through the usual insolvency process.  However, the potential cost to all employers if maximum priority was given to employee entitlements over secured assets far outweighs the cost incurred by Government in supporting employees in some limited circumstances.

NFF reiterates its opposition to the proposal to protect employee entitlements and supports the retention of status quo.

We would welcome the opportunity for discussing this matter further with the Joint Committee.

Yours sincerely

Denita Harris

Policy Manager & Industrial Relations Advocate

